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NOTICE OF ANNUAL MEETING 

Notice is hereby given that the Annual Meeting of the 
Dalhousie Alumni Association will be held in the Mcinnes 
Room of the Student Union Building on Monday, May 14, 
1973 at 8:00 p.m. 

A reception and buffet supper will precede the Annual Meeting 
and will begin at 6: 30. Our spe.cial guests will be representatives 
of the Class of 1973 and the Reunion Classes of 1923, 1933 
and 1948. 

OutReach Tutoring (see story, Page 1) This cover by Peter 
Clarke shows some of the humour of innocence and the 
renewed love for people that the student :tutors discover. 
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VOTING PROCEDURE 

Ballots to elect members of the Association Board of Directors 
and Alumni representatives to the Board of Governors will be 
mailed to all Alumni who have made a financial contribution 
to the University during the past twelve months. Any other 
Alumni who wish to vote may write for a ballot to the Alumni 
Office, c/o Student Union Building, Dalhousie University, 
Halifax, N.S. 

Dalhousie Alumni Association 

Board of Directors 

Honorary President: Mrs. F.R. MacAloney 
President: G.E.C. "Ted" Brown 
First Vice-President: Mrs. Lionel Teed 
Second Vice-President: W. Struan Robertson 
Past President: Dr. Edwin F. Ross 
Past First Vice-President: Mrs. R.E . Weatherston 
Secretary: Mrs. Peter MacGregor 
Treausrer: H. Larry Doane 
Associate Treasurer: Mrs. James A.A. MacKinnon 
Medical Alumni Representative: Dr. G. Ross Langley 
Director of Alumni Affairs: Bruce G. Irwin 
President, Dalhousie Council of Students: Michael Gardiner 
Young Alumni Club Co-Chairmen: Brian C. Crocker, C. Edward 

Danielson 
Representative Dalhousie Nursing Alumni Association: Mrs. J.F. Cox 

Alumni Association members of 
the Board of Governors 

1970-73 Judge Nathan Green, O.C. 
Dr. Edwin F. Ross 
Mrs. G. K. Macintosh 

1971-74 Dr. J. McD. Carston 
W. Struan Robertson 
Mrs. Ian M. MacKeigan 

1972-75 Lorne 0. Clarke Q.C. 
Dr. Byron L. Reid 
Dr. Joan F.B. Cahill 

Members of the Board of 
Directors 

1971-73 G.E.C. "Ted" Brown 
George T.H . Cooper 
Donald H . Oliver 
David A . Roscoe 
Mrs. Burgess Blackadar 
Mrs. Richard James 

1972-74 H. Larry Doane 
D .M. "Greg" Murray 
John R. Grant 
Dr. Dennis Johnston 
Mrs. Ronald MacDonald 
Mrs. Peter MacGregor 

1972-73 John W. Graham 
Mrs . Brian C. Crocker 
Wolfgang 0. Nowak 



In the North-end of Halifax, particularly in the public housing 
area of Mulgrave Park, it was suggested that a need existed for 
a program offering individual attention to children who 
were having difficulties in their schoolwork. Based on this 
fact, Vieth House, a community centre, proposed to the 
student councils of Dalhousie and Mount Saint Vincent 
Universities in the fall of 1970 that, for an expenditure of 
little time and money, a tutoring program could be established 
using university students as tutors. The tutoring would be 
done on a set evening once a week in the child's home, on a 
one-to-one basis. 

For the first two years of operation, OutReach ran on a small 
scale, relying mainly on word of mouth contacts to interest 
university students and parents. The program ran with 
about 60 tutors and 60 students involved. At the end of the 
first year the tutors recommended that OutReach Tutoring 
be expanded for the following year, but due to lack of funds 
and organization the second year ran with about the same 
number as the first year. At the end of the second year, after 
realizing that one person alone can't run the program 
effectively, four student co-ordinators, all of whom had 
tutored the previous year, were chosen to run the project for 
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1972-73. One of the student co-ordinators worked for the 
summer to organize the program for the following year 
and the University granted the project free use of an office 
in the Transitional Year Program House on University 
Avenue. The Dalhousie Student Union granted a budget of 
$1400.00 to run the program and Out Reach was on the way. 
This year nine schools have been contacted with a potential 
of 2500 students between the grades of 4 to 9 who could 
take part in the program. 

The co-ordinators held introductory meetings and a one-day 
workshop in the fall, prepared a resource kit and went to 
work with its 100 volunteers_ They started a remedial 
reading program and have helped to initiate a community 
school in Spryfield. This is a centre for child and adult 
activities which involves the Spryfield community in 
decision-making projects that affect recreation and education. 

A third pilot project began this fall was with the Dalhousie 
Faculty of Physical Education where, with the aid of Dr. 
Norman Watts, a physical education professor at Dalhousie, 
and the Halifax City Department of Recreation, Saturday 
recreation projects have been set up in select North-End 
schools using second year physical education students. 

With the help of OutReach Tutoring, a project is being 
undertaken by the University of King's College to tutor 
approximately 15 students from Ross Road School in 
Preston. These students will be tutored by King's students 
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and will ·have access to the swimming pool as well as to the 
gymnasium. 

Other projects and ideas are being planned, but it is clear 
that Out Reach has two main aims - to provide a necessary 
volunteer tutoring service for children in Halifax who need it 
and to help initiate new projects that will eventually become 
self-suffi_cient. 

Any Alumni who is interested in OutReach should get in touch 
with Michael Lynk, c/o The Transitional Year Program House, 
6034 University Avenue, Halifax, N.S., or call him at 422-5833. 
There is an ever-increasing need for tutors - the only 
remuneration is a rewarding experience for an alumnus with a 
bit of time on his hands. 

To Open A Door 

Tutoring is a learning experience. I accuse myself of ambiguity; 
let me clarify the statement by saying that I have learned, 
perhaps more than he himself, from my student. While I was 
impressing the rules of silent letters, the phonics of long 
vowels and the mysteries which can be discovered within books, 
upon my young captive - he was giving to me the humor of 
innocence, a renewed love for people, the vision of the whole 
world as a future, as his future and mine. 

Tutoring is something which I had never participated in 
before. I had always had an underlying lack of confidence in 
my ability to tutor anyone, and until now this acted as a 
block to any willing enthusiasm I may have had. It also acted in 
direct conflict to my desire to teach. Therefore tutoring 
served two purposes - as a testing ground of my ability to 
teach. For the past five months its been quite an experience. 

I tutor a ten year old boy in remedial reading. Presently 
he is in a "slow" grade four class, yet his reading level 
is below grade three. Reading is not his only poor subject, 
low motivation to learn leads to bad marks in all his courses. 
His home environment is pleasant though not conducive to the 
pursuit of education. In this I mean that he is not expected 
to do well or to achieve a high level of education. I have 
found this to be the hardest lesson to teach, the higt-.est 
obstacle to overcome, and yet the primary goal to reach. 
He must understand the importance of what he is doing before 
he can want to do it. His mind must be open and receptive. 
Once we can do that, or at least open the door a crack, then 
we carr proceed to work on the reading. 

Twice a week we meet, twice a week I see more and more of 
this child, how he thinks, what he does and doesn't like, 
what he expects and wants from school and life. Sometimes we 
drill phonics, other times we work on expression in reading, 
still others we just talk; conversation brings words, and the 
understanding of the connection between the words of thought, 
the spoken word and the written word is most important. 

My desire to teach has increased greatly; my desire to learn 
has increased even more. 

Patricia MacDonald, Arts '74 
Student Tutor 
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Association News 

Farley Mowat was guest of honour at the Association's 
Newfoundland Night held in November. He is shown above with 
Marilyn MacDonald of the Association's Board of Directors, who 
interviewed him. 

More than 400 Halifax area Alumni attended dinner in the 
Mcinnes Room to hear Farley Mowat, noted Canadian author. 
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Bruce G. Irwin, Director of Alumni Affairs, recently made a 
trip through western Canada to visit Alumni, attend a Directors' 
meeting of the Canadian Association of University Development 
Officers and to participate in a Seminar on Bequests and 
Taxation Legislation . 

Mr. Irwin met a group of Alumni in Winnipeg at the home of 
Mr. and Mrs. Carmen Moir on February 19. On February 20 
he attended a reception for Calgary Alumni which had been 
arranged by Derek S. Jones. The next day he travelled to 
Victoria for a Directors' meeting of CAUDO. Mr. Irwin is the 
1972-73 Secretary-Treasurer of CAUDO, the sponsoring 
organization of the two-day seminar on Bequests and Taxation 
Legislation. 

On February 23, Mr. Irwin met with several alumni in 
Vancouver who are interested in forming a branch of the 
Alumni Association there. 

• • • 
New York 
Branch Meets 
The Dalhousie Club of New York held its annual 1972 dinner 
at the Canadian-Club in the Waldorf-Astoria Hotel on November 
25. About 85 guests attended including, as guests of honour 
Dr. and Mrs. Henry Hicks and Dr. Loyd B. MacPherson, dean 
of Dalhousie's Medical School and Mrs. MacPherson. 

The dinner was preceded by a reception in the Canadian 
Club's lounge. After dinner Dr. MacPherson told the inter-
ested guests of recent developments at the Medical School 
and the substantial hospital complex with which it is con-
nected. Dr. and Mrs. Hicks' stop in New York was on their 
way home from their visits to the University of Guyana and 
the University of Havana. Thus appropriately Dr. Hicks' 
remarks were principally in connection with his visits to 
these institutions, and the guests I istened with interest and 
fascination to his observations on the conditions at these 
striving universities, their aspirations and their efforts to 
attain them . 

The presiding officer was Dr. Seymour S. Balkin, the club's 
president. Mr. Warren Publicover, secretary, introduced the 
speakers. 

• • • 
REUNIONS 

Initial response for the reunions scheduled this year (' 23, '33 
and '48) has been large. •The reunions will be held on campus 
on May 14 - May 17 and will highlight class dinners, a lobster 
party, campus tours, attendance at the Association 's Annual 
Meeting. Any member of the reunion class who wants further 
information can contact the Alumni Office. Everett Mosely 
'23, George Thompson '33, and Bruce Cochrane '48 are the 
reunion chairmen. A complete program will be mailed to class 
members in April. 



Nursing Alumni Association Formed 

The Association hosted a Wine and Cheese party for the first 
planning meeting of the Dalhousie Nursing Alumni Association. 

Miss Electa Maclennan, R.N., who provided leadership and 
service for over 20 years as director of the School for Nursing 
at Dalhousie University, received tributes from friends and 
students for her many achievements in the field, on her recent 
nomination as honorary president of the newly formed Dalhousie 
Nursing Alumni Association. 

One of the highlights of the testimonial dinner held in her 
honour on February 15 was a featurette entitled "This is Your 
Life" - a nostalgic commentary on her personal I ife and her 
nursing career, with pictures, notes and tapes gathered from 
those who knew her best. 

The occasion also marked the first meeting of the Dalhousie 
Nursing Alumni Association. The association has come about in 
response to interest shown by graduates who wish to keep in 
touch with developments in the School of Nursing and Dalhousie 
generally. 

The new executive members include: Karen Mann, president: 
Elizabeth Buffett, vice-president; Fran Gregor, publicity; 
Florence Zussman and Dolores Wilmhurst, program directors; 
Linda Mosher, secretary-treasurer; and Jean Cox, representative 
to the Dalhousie Alumni Association. 
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Campus Notes 

Dalhousie and Mount Saint Vincent universities will offer over 
100 classes in 25 disciplines during two summer sessions as 
part of their combined summer school operation. The cooperative 
program, which is a continuation of an integrated venture 
begun last year, was established to provide a sound educational 
and financial arrangement and at the same time make available 
to students a three-year projection of class offerings. 

Special features of the summer session include a class in 
comparative education to be conducted at Dalhousie and the 
University of Bristol, England; a six-week Family Life 
Institute offered at Mount Saint Vincent and worth two class 
credits; and a number of mathematics classes which will be 
available through the Canadian Mathematical Congress sessions 
taking place at Dalhousie. 

For information on admissions, fees, counselling and 
accommodation, write or phone the Director of the Summer 
School at Dalhousie or Mount Saint Vincent. 

• • • 
The appointment of Dr. Norman Horrocks as director of 
Dalhousie's School of Library Service has been announced by 
Dr. Henry Hicks. Dr. Horrocks joined the Dalhousie faculty 
in 1971. He began his professional career at the Manchester 
Public Libraries, England and was elected a Fellow of the 
Library Association of the United Kingdom in 1952. late in 
1956 he moved to Perth, Australia to become technical librarian 
and information officer at the State Library. In 1963 he became 
a teaching fellow at the Graduate School of Library and 
Information Services at the University of Pittsburgh and 
joined the full time faculty in 1964. Since 1971 Dr. Horrocks 
has been editor of the Journal of Education for Librarianship, 
the official publication of the Association of American Library 
Schools. 

• • • 
Dalhousie's School of Library Service has been granted 
accreditation by the American Library Association, the 
recognized accrediting agency for graduate programs in 
librarianship in Canada and the United States. Dalhousie's 
is the 58th program to receive the recognition and the 7th 
in Canada. 

The School of Library Service began operation in September 
1965 and to date 65 M.L.S . degrees have been awarded. The 
school has 64 full-time and four part-time students enrolled 
in this academic year. 

• • • 
Bequests totalling close to $500,000 have been left to 
Dalhousie by Dr. Elizabeth Kilpatrick who graduated from the 
medical school in 1915 and became a prominent psychiatrist in 
the United States. Dr. Kilpatrick retired from her New York 
post in 1959, returned to Nova Scotia and was a part time 
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psychiatry teacher at Dalhousie. She died in 1969. 

In announcing the bequest, Dr. Hicks said that it would be 
used to assist the teaching program for medical students in 
the outpatient departments and psychiatric clinics affiliated 
with Dalhousie, in the training of young psychiatrists and for 
cancer research . He emphasized that only the income from the 
bequest would be used and the capital would remain in trust. 

• • • 
Two new McCulloch Professors at Dalhousie University have 
been appointed, bringing to three the number of McCulloch 
chairs now filled . The chairs were approved last year and are 
named after Rev. Thomas McCulloch, the first president of 
Dalhousie. Their establishment was designed to attract to 
Dalhousie scholars of rare distinction in the social sciences 
and humanities and to provide a complement to the Killam 
senior professorships in the scientific and engineering fields. 

Dr. Malcolm M. Ross, McCulloch Professor of English, is one 
of Canada's most distinguished scholars in English literature. 
He has taught at the universities of Alberta, Cornell, Indiana, 
Manitoba, Queen's and Trinity College, Toronto. 

Shortly after arriving at Dalhousie, Dr. Ross was appointed 
chairman of the university's general Committee on Cultural 
Activities, serving for three years; during his term of office 
the multi-purpose Arts Centre was opened . Dr. Ross is 
editor of Canadian Writers, a new venture that is a sub-series 
of the New Canadian Library, he was president of the Royal 
Society of Canada, Section 11 (Humanities and Social Sciences) 
in 1970-71, he was a member of the first academic panel of 
the Canada Council, the Gaudry Committee on Research, the 
board of directors of the Neptune Theatre and is a member of 
several Canada Council awards committees. 

Dr. Wilfred Cantwell Smith, a world-renowned authority on 
Islamic and general religious studies, has been appointed 
McCulloch Professor of religious studies and chairman of 
the department. He is at present professor of religion and 
director of the Centre for the Study of World Religions at 
Harvard. Dr. Smith is the author of more than 50 papers and 
articles. His five books have been translated into several 
languages. Dr. Smith worked with World Missions in India from 
1949 to 1963. He was Birks Professor of Religion and Director 
of the Institute of Islamic Studies at McGill University, and 
has been visiting professor at the University of London, 
Princton and Toronto. He is editorial adviser to Muslim World 
and the Middle East Journal. Prof. Smith is a fellow of the 
Royal Society of Canada and of the America! Academy of Sciences. 



University Finances Critical 

- Notes from a statement by Dr. Henry D. Hicks on the present 
financial situation at Dalhousie. 

While the 1960s may have been difficult years for universities in 
the area of student-staff relations, university administrators 
will probably look back on them as years that were reasonably 
good insofar as financing was concerned. 

We now face a situation at Dalhousie that is quite different 
from any we have experienced in the last decade and while 
that situation is serious we are taking remedial action . 

Our difficulties were brought sharply into focus in September, 
the beginning of the academic year, when our enrolment fell 
short of the number we anticipated. It was forecast during 
the 1960s and early 70s that enrolment in Nova Scotia 
universities would continue to rise steadily through the 70s 
and into the 80s and would level off when about 25,000 
students were enrolled. Up to 1970-71 the enrolment was 
running ahead of forecast . .. .. this year all but one of the 
universities in the province reported enrolments smaller than 
they had anticipated. 

At Dalhousie we have slightly fewer full-time students than 
we had last year. We estimated we would have about 6,800 but 
we have 6,068. Enrolment is a major factor in our financial 
operations and has a great effect on the budget of the 
university. 

When we found we had 700 fewer full-time students than we 
had expected (and our expectation was not simply optimism 
but rather accurate estimating based on the number of 
applicants and inquiries about admission from_ people who, as 
it turned out, did not present themselves at registration time), 
we scrutinized our budget, and with a very understanding and, 
in some cases, self-sacrificing attitude on the part of the Deans 
of the Faculties and heads of departments, we were able to cut 
about half a million dollars from our budget and this just 
about matched the loss in revenue we encountered because of 
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the low enrolment. 

Dalhousie, like all of Nova Scotia's universities, is now largely 
dependent on government funds (and the prov incial government, 
by the way, recovers a large portion of its education 
expenditures from the federal government). 

For the current year, we asked the provincial government to 
make us a grant of just over $21 million. We received $17 .9 
million, which caused us to do a great deal more budget-paring. 
Even so, we approved a spending budget of nearly $32 million, 
and this left us with an operating deficit of about $400,000. 
This was not our first deficit .... Under the circumstances 
of the continuing growth which we thought, justifiably I think, 
would carry on through most of the 1970s, the deficit 
financing did not seem unreasonable. 

If, however, our growth is going to level off and we do not 
enrol many more than the 6,000 full-time students we now 
have, we may have to plan a major change of direction. 

On the expenditure side of our budget (and over the years, our 
spending items have varied only a few percentage points), 
salaries are taking between 54 and 55 per cent, library books 
and periodicals just over 2 per cent, scholarships, bursaries 
and prizes about 4 per cent, restricted funds about 6 per cent, 
physical plant maintenance about 9 per cent, general adm in is-
trative expenses between 13 and 14 per cent, and other 
academic expenses, such as special appointments and · 
university research between 10 and 11 per cent. 

We estimate that for 1973-74, we will require $35.5 million to 
operate the university. This represents an increase of 11 per 
cent over the current year's budget figure. We also estimate 
that our non-government revenue will be $14.25 million, so we 
have had to ask the government for a grant of $21.25 mill ion. 
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This is less than the amount we asked for last year, but it 
should be remembered that when we asked for $21.5 million, 
we received $17.9 million. It should be borne in mind that if 
we get an increase of 10 per cent in the government grant, 
that 10 per cent applies only to two-thirds of our budget 
which, applied to our total budget figure, would mean an 
overall increase of between 6 and 7 per cent. 

The predictions are that we will receive a government grant 
for next year only 7 per cent higher than this year's; if this is 
the case, our financial position will be extremely difficult. 

On top of this is the annual problem of never receiving 
information about the level of support we can expect as early 
as we would like to get it. We must submit our budget in 
September or October to the University Grants Committee 
for the university's financial year which begins the following 
July. Usually we get advice about the forthcoming grant in 
March or April, which is so late as to make it difficult for us 
to plan ahead properly and to readjust our budget. 

If we are in a situation bordering on a crisis, and I think we 
are, what remedial steps can we take? 

First, I do not think that because we face difficulties now we 
should abandon all our plans for the future, but we must all 
work harder during the remaining years of the 1970s to 
maintain the quality of our teaching, our research and our 
obligations to our students, our staff and our public. 

It has been suggested that we dispose of some of the assets in 
our endowment fund and thus clear off our deficits. Even if 
we could do this our operating position would not be improved 
significantly. We would stop paying interest to the bank, but 
we would also stop earning revenue from the endowment fund. 
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A Special Report 

How can we pare our budget? First, we never I ike to have to 
cut salaries and I hope we will never have to do so. This means 
that more than half our budget cannot be touched. We are 
looking carefully at our staffing situation, particularly in the 
making of appointments and at replacements in any area of 
the university. 

Another way we will continue to economize is to look closely 
at our course offerings to see whether we are offering too 
many that attract only a few students. 

We are also re-examining our purchasing practices and, where 
possible, the purchase of additional equipment and supplies is 
being deferred. This also applies to renovations. 

What are we doing and have to do cannot be done by only a 
few people in the Dalhousie community. The difficult tasks 
ahead require and are receiving the cooperation of all those in 
the many academic and administrative departments who are 
charged with the responsibility of making the best use of our 
resources, human and otherwise. 

Fianally we must couple with our belt-tightening measures, 
greater efforts to convince not only the University Grants 
Committee, and through the committee the government, 
but also the public that our funds are being well-spent and 
monitored and our other resources are being used properly. 



Ford Foundation Grant Approved 

The Ford Foundation has approved a grant of $225,000 to 
Dalhousie University for the establishment of a Government 
Studies Program in conjunction with the Government of Nova 
Scotia. 

The award was announced jointly in December by Premier 
Gerald Regan of Nova Scotia and Dr. Henry D . Hicks, President 
of Dalhousie. The main purpose of the program is to provide the 
government with the means of obtaining independent, objective 
analyses of some of its medium and long-range policy problems. 

Both Premier Regan and Dr. Hicks said they were pleased with 
Ford's approval of the program because it meant the government 
would be able to make more effective use of its research 
expenditures by being able to call on a large pool of available 
local talent, and it would also strengthen the already close 
ties that exist between the government and the university. 

In a statement, McGeorge Bundy, President of the Ford Foundation, 
praised the government studies program as one which would 
provide a unique opportunity to link academic research with 
public decision-making processes. 

In its proposal to the foundation, the university said that 
the government was faced with many medium and long-range polici 
problems that required extensive research and analysis before a 
policy could be established. 

Consequently there was a need for the government to have 
available an interdisciplinary group of experts who could 
analyse such policy problems. 

The cost of maintaining a permanent full-scale governmental 
think-tank on a year-round basis was prohibitive, because the 
staff of such a think-tank would have to include experts from 
a large number of disciplines in order to handle a wide variety 
of problems referred to it by the government. 

The government's needs, said the university proposal to the 
foundation, could be met by the establishment of a government 
studies program at Dalhousie. 

The staff of the program will consist of small, inter-
disciplinary teams of faculty members assembled to work on 
specific policy problems submitted to them by the government. 
The teams' part-time assignments will end when each project 
is completed. 

A program staffed in this way will provide the government with 
the think-tank it needs without the province having to incur 
the heavy cost of operating the think-tank on a permanent basis. 

Moreover, because Dalhousie is in the provincial capital, it 
will be possible to establish close and effective co-operation 
and communication between university personnel and the govern-
ment. (Close ties already exist: Dr. Hicks, the president of 
Dalhousie, is a former Premier of Nova Scotia; Vice-President 
W.A. MacKay, a former Dean of Law at Dalhousie, is chairman 
of the Nova Scotia Human Rights Commission; Dr. F.R . Hayes, 
a former vice-president of Dalhousie and a former chairman of 
the Fisheries Research Board of Canada, has returned to 
Dalhousie as a research professor in biology; Dr. John F. 
Graham, a former chairman of Dalhousie's Economics Department, 
is on leave to serve as chairman of the Nova Scotia Royal 
Commission on Education, Taxation and Municipal Affairs; and 
Professor E.C. Harris of the law school, is one of the Graham 
commissioners and is also chairman of Halifax Transit Commission.) 
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Shown above are University representatives on the Board 
of Directors: Kell Antoft, Dean Ronald St. John MacDonald, 
Dr. Henry Hicks, Lorne 0. Clark and Dr. G.R. Maclean. 

The program would build upon an existing base of confidence 
which was essential if the government was to take seriously 
the policy options presented to it by the program, said the 
university's proposal. It was important, therefore, to emphasize 
that Dalhousie is an independent institution and not state-
controlled; independence was essential if the staff of the 
program were to undertake an analysis of the policy problems 
in an objective, non-political environment .... .. . 

Research personnel in the program will be retained for specific 
projects; primarily they will be from Dalhousie, but some will 
be drawn from the faculties of other universities in the 
Maritimes. They will work part-time on policy problems 
referred to the program by the government. 

Policy problems will be examined not only in the Nova Scotia 
context but also in terms of their applicability to comparable 
political, social and economic situations elsewhere in the 
world . 

The program will be administered by Professor Ronald St. John 
Macdonald, Dean of the Faculty of Law at Dalhousie. 

Overall direction of the program will be determined by a 
seven-man board of directors composed of three representatives 
of the government, three from the university and Dean Macdonald. 
On the board of directors are, from the government, Innis 
Macleod, QC, deputy minister, Executive Council Office; Ron 
Johnson, secretary of the Treasury Board; and Dr. M .J.L . Kirby, 
principal assistant to the Premier. The Dalhousie representatives 
are Dr. G.R . Maclean, Dean of the Faculty of Arts and Science; 
Kell Antoft, assistant director of the Institute of Public 
Affairs; and Lorne 0 . Clark, QC, a member of the Board of 
Governors. 
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Law Class '69 Pay Tribute 

When Professor R.T. (Bob) Donald, Dean of Law at Dalhousie 
died in October 1971, a few members of the law class of 1969, 
meeting informally in Toronto, decided to do something by 
which he could be remembered. 

Paul Young, a member of the Class of '69, told a packed 
auditorium in the Weldon Law Building of the result. Because 
of the law school's traditional liking for portraits of 
former deans, a group of 1969 graduates decided to commission 
a portrait of the late Dean Donald. "We had 100 per cent 
response to our appeal from members of the class," said 
Mr. Young. A tribute in itself. 

More than 250 faculty, staff, alumni and students, in addition 
to local dignitaries and members of the Donald family from 
Ontario, New Brunswick and Prince Edward Island were on hand 
for the unveiling of the portrait by Mrs. Donald. The portrait 
was painted by Eva Prager, of Montreal, who also painted the 
one of Vincent C. MacDonald who was Dean of the Law School 
from 1934 to 1949. 
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Dorothy Donald unveils a portrait of her late husband, 
Dean R. T. (Bob) Donald. With her are Paul Young, LLB'69 
and Professor Murray Fraser. 



Med '57 Reunion 

Members of the Med '57 Class met in November for a reunion as part of the Annual Medical Refresher Course. Margaret McMurdo 
MacM illian arranged a dinner at the Saraguay Club and the Alumni Association hosted a cocktail hour before dinner. 

The Young Alumni Club 
The Young Alumni Club sponsored a panel discussion on the 
Americanization of Nova Scotia's economy. The panel consisted 
of Bob Oxley, moderator, Mr. A.A. Lomas, deputy minister of 
development, Nick Fillmore, editor of the Fourth Estate and 
Dr. Alasdair M. Sinclair of Dalhousie's Department of Economics. 
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Alumni 

'09 ... Judge John Erskine Read, BA, formerly of Halifax, was 
honoured recently in Ottawa with the presentation of the first Canadian 
Council on International Law medal struck in his name. Judge Read, 
who was dean of Law at Dalhousie from 1924 to 1929, was the first 
Canadian to be appointed a judge of the International Court. 

'13 - '14 ... James S. Sammy, Arts has retired from teaching at 
Naparima college in San Fernando, Trinidad, where he taught for 54 
years. 

'16 - '19 ... Reginald Gallagher, Sci. is i:iow president of Associated 
Real Estate Consultants in Boston, Mass . . He is former ly from Halifax. 

'20 ... The Reverend Perley C. Lewis, BA, is Minister Emeritus of 
St . Paul's United Church in Ori Ilia, Ontario. He recently celebrated his 
50th Anniversary of ordination into the Ministry . He and Mrs. Lewis 
(Elsie Philips, BA'18) were given a reception and presentations from 
the congregation. 

'24 ... James Edward Graham, LLB, was named "Citizen of the Year " 
by the town of Truro. He served in World War One and during the 
second World War he managed an employment office in Truro . He has 
been commissioner of oaths for many years and eight years ago was 
appointed provincial justice of the peace. His award is for "humanity 
toward his fellow man". 

'24 ... Dr. C. Lamont MacMillan, MDCM, was one of the Canadians 
who received the appointment as a member of the Order of Canada in 
the investiture at Government House in Ottawa last Fall . 

'28 ... Dr. William Gordon Dustan, MA, has been named professor 
Emeritus by Kulztown State College. A PhD graduate of Edinburgh 
University, he taught English in private schools, and became English 
professor at Kulztown in 1958. He is co-author of the book "Scotland 
in Fact and Fancy". He is a native of Dartmouth, N.S. 

'28 ... Judge Benjamin R. Guss, BA, LLB '30, was guest of honor at 
the annual state of Israel dinner held in Saint John, recently which was 
sponsored for the sale for State of Israel bonds. He was presented with 

a plaque in recognition for his work over the past twenty-five years 
for the State of Israel. 

'29. . Berkley M. Kellaway, LLB, is now retired from the N .E. 
Telephone Company and is living in Westwood , Massachusetts . He 
was in the legal department of the Bell Telephone Company for 
many years . 

'29 ... Miss Electa Maclennan, BA, director of the School of Nursing 
at Dai housie for over 20 years, retired in 1972. She is honorary 
president of the newly-formed Dalhousie Nursing Alumni Association . 

'30 .. . The Reverend D.M. Macintosh, BA, of Quincy, Mass, besides 
being minister of the Memorial Congregational Church there, is clerk of 
the Congregational Christian Historical Association of the U .S.A ., and 
secretary of the American Congregational Association. 

'31 ... Harry Martinello, B.Sc., retired last August after 29 years with 
the Ford Motor Company of Canada. He was a chemist in the chemical 
and metallurgical department. He lives in Windsor, Ontario . 

'31 . .. Victor A. Jost, BSc ., retired last year after 34 years with the 
Delaware State Highway department. He received the Governor's 
Service Award (Delaware) and the 25-year Meritorius Award , whi ch 
is nation-wide. His entire working career was spent on bridge design 
and construction . 

'32 . . . Charles I. Bacon, Dip .Eng., executive vice-president of the 
Cornwall Street Railway will retire in June this year . He has been with 
the company for 35 years. 

'33 .. . Mrs. Arch MacKeigan (Mary Rosina Lyons, BA) retired this 
year after 31 ½ teaching, 26 of which were spent at Morrison High 
School in Glace Bay . She began teaching 33 years ago in a one-room 
school at a salary of $325 a year . 

'36 . . . Henry D. Hicks, O.C., president of Dalhousie University, has 
been appointed to an advisory committee for the National Postal 
Museum in Ottawa. Dr . Hicks is a Fellow of the Royal Philatelic 
Society (London) and also a director of the Society. 
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'36 ... Dr. C.B. Stewart, BSc., MDCM'39, Vice-President, Health 
Sciences at Dalhousie University and Sister Catherine Wallace, BA'39, 
President of Mount St. Vincent University were recently made officers 
of the Order of Canada. 

'37 ... Dennis W. Watson, BA, MSA (Tor), is professor and head of 
the department of Microbiology in the University of Minnesota Medical 
School in Minneapolis . 

'39 . .. John Carstairs Arnell, BSc, MSc'40, since April, 1972 has been 
special assistant to the Deputy Minister of National Defence. He is 
planning to take an early retirement after 31 years and go home to 
Bermuda to "write and possibly do some consulting". 

'39 ... Sister Catherine Wallace, BA, president of Mount Saint Vincent 
University has been appointed vice-president of AUCC for the coming 
year. She is also AUCC representative on the board of directors of CUSO. 

'39 . .. Charles A. Reilly, BSc, MSc'40, PhD (Harv) has been appointed 
to the senior staff as Research Physicist at Shell Oil at Bellaire Research 
Centre, Sugarland, Texas . 

'40 . . . Mrs. Jean Ranault (Peggy Gorham, BA, Dep.Ed'41, D.S.B.) 
Diplome Superieur de Bibliothecaire '67, now lives in Paris, where she 
is Librarian of UNESCO Library. 

'40 ... Miss Florence I. Wall, Dip. Ed., has been elected chairman of the 
board of Governors of Mount Saint Vin cent University from which 
she is a graduate in Arts . . She worked in Halifax schools for 23 years 
as teacher, vice-principal and principal, and for three years was president 
of the Nova Scotia Teachers ' Union. She has an MA degree in Elementary 
Administration and Supervision from Columbia University. 

'43 ... Robert J. McCleave, QC, BA, LLB'46, of Halifax has been 
elected deputy speaker of the House of Commons, Ottawa. 

'43 ... A . Kenneth A. Archibald, BSc, has recently been appointed 
Fisheries Production Specialist, Department of Fisheries for the 
province of Prince Edward Island. 

'45 .. . Dr. Harry Oxorn, MDCM has recently moved from Montreal to 
Ottawa to take up new a position as Professor of Obstetrics and 
Gynecology at the University of Ottawa, and Obstetrician and 
Gynecologist at the Ottawa Civic Hospital. 

'45 ... Dr. S. Geoffrey Bagnall, DDS, has retired from the Canadian 
Dental Services after 29 years service. He has been appointed first 
pe~manent executive secretary of the Nova Scotia Association. For 
the past six years he was commanding officer of 12 Dental Unit in 
Halifax with -responsibility for dental treatment to armed forces in all 
four Atlantic Provinces. 

'47 ... Mrs. Pay Lee (Grace Wong, BA) has been teaching in a public 
school in Toronto, since 1968, Her daughter is in Grade XIII . 

'47 ... C. Peter McColough, LLB, LLD, president and chairman of 
Xerox Corporation, was named treasurer of the United States 
Democratic Party. He holds the degree of MBA from Harvard and 
also a law degree from Osgoode Hall. 

'48 ... Keith E. Eaton, LLB, of Halifax, has become associated with 
the firm of Daley, Black, Moreira and Piercey as counsel for the practice 
of law. He is a member of the Nova Scotia and Ontario Bars . 

'48 ... Rowland C. Frazee, BComm., has been promoted to the 
position of vice-president and chief general manager of the Royal Bank 
of Canada . He was previously vice-president, Toronto, and now moves 
from Toronto to the head office in Montreal. 

'49, . . J. Russell McKinney, BSc who has been with the Canadian 
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Embassy in Paris, France, was appointed Minister at the Canadian 
Embassy in Washington, D .C. last summer. 

'50 . .. Dr. A.R. MacEwan, MDCM, is head of the department of Urology 
in a 90-man Clinic group, located in Wisconsin about 60 miles from the 
Mayo Clinic. He is married and has 4 children. 

'51 ... Byron D. Anthony, BComm., a former chief executive officer 
of the Nova Scotia Labor Relations, has been appointed deputy minister 
of municipal affairs. He succeeds W. Everett Moseley, Q.C.'23, who 
retired last year. 

'51 ... Graham McGee Thomas, BSc, Dip.Eng., is a civi I engineer and 
design co-ordinator with the Atlantic Region, Parks Canada. He lives 
in Halifax. 

'51 . .. Dr. Albert W. Taylor, MDCM, is the new medical director of 
the Victoria General Hospital, in Halifax. Until recently he was medical 
director of University Hospital in Saskatoori. 

'52 ... Lt. Col. Edward Belliveau, BSc, attended NATO Defence College 
in Rome for six months in 1971, and is now commanding his own unit 
in Germany. 

'52 ... Donald Dale Dickie, Dip.Eng. has moved from Peterborough, 
to Trenton, Ontario, where he is manager of the Appliance Motor Plant 
with Canadian General Electric Company Limited. 

'52 . . . Philip Woolaver, Q.C., of Bear River and John R . Nichols, BA'55, 
LLB'57, of Digby, have been appointed judges of the provincial 
magistrates' court . The cermony took place in the Annapolis Royal 
Court House. 

'54 ... H. David Peel, BA, LLB'57, is a Counsellor at the Russian 
Embassy. (This is in correction of a news item that appeared in the 
last NEWS.) 

'55 ... Dr. Gordon M. Haliburton, MA, has been chairman of the 
History Department for the past four years in the University of 
Botswana, Lesothe, Africa. His thesis, The Prophet Harris, was 
published in England in 1971, and a condensed edition will be 
published by the Oxford University Press. (N.Y.) in 1973. 

'55-'56 . . David C. Creighton, Arts, of Halifax, is manager of the 
Bank of Nova Scotia in Caledonia, Queens County. His brother Brian, 
Arts '62, is. with Reuters International News Agency in London.England. 

'56 .. . Lawrence R.B. Marshall is now in Fredericton, where he is 
Director of Management Services, Department of Economic Growth in 
the Government of New Brunswick. 

'59 ... Bruce E. Willis, BComm., is Accountant and Office Manager 
with Canso Seafoods Limited . He is married and has two children. 

'60 ... Dr. James D. Shortt, BSc, MD'65, Orthopedic Surgeon, has been 
appointed Head of the Orthopaedic Department of York Finch Hospital 
in Toronto . 

'61 ... Dr. David Guy Wills, MD, has completed the University of 
Toronto Diploma course in Anaesthesia and has received a Fellowship 
in Anaesthesia from the Royal College of Physicians and Surgeons. He 
is on the staff of the Toronto East General Hospital. 

'61 ... N. Paul Patterson, BSc, MSc'62, PhD (Yale) '66, has moved 
from Washington to Seabrook, Texas, where he is instructing Sky-Lab 
astronauts in solar telescope reading. Before leaving Washington he 
completed a report for Bell Communications on the Space Shuttle. He 
received his PhD from Yale in Astro-Physics. 

'62 ... Charles Haliburton, LLB, was elected Progressive-Conservative 



Member of Parliament for South Western Nova Scotia, in the 1972 
Fall election. 

'62 ... Donald A. Thompson, LLB, has joined the firm of Thompson 
and Grant in Galt, Ontario. As Galt is amalgamating with two other 
cities to form the city of Cambridge, they have the distinction of being 
the last law firm founded in Galt. 

'62 ... Dr. Isaac Boniuk, MD, is practising Ophthalmology in St. Louis, 
Missouri. He specializes in surgery and diseases of the retina. 

'62 ... Dr. D.V. Chaytor, ODS, MSc (Ohio State) '68, has been 
appointed Head of the Division of Removable Prosthodontics, Faculty 
of Dentistry, Dalhousie University. 

'63 .. . Mrs. Judith Maxwell (nee McMahon), BComm., has been 
appointed director of domestic policy studies at Private Planning 
Association of Canada. She was Economics writer for the Financial 
Times of Canada for six years. 

'63 . .. Dr. Ronald D. Harris, BSC, MD (Tufts), with his wife and two 
sons resides in Seattle where he is on the Staff of the University of 
Washington. He is chief radiologist in USPHS Hospital, having been 
certified by the American Board of Radiology after completing a 
residency at the Columbia Presbyterian Hospital in New York. 

'64 ... Dr. Frederick H.A. Campbell, BSc, MSc'66, PhD (Man) is now 
with the Geological Survey of Canada. He and his wife, Kadri, BA'66, 
live in Richmond, Ontario. 

'64 .. . Timothy A. Grew, BA ( K), BEd'71, is in Pine Falls, Manitoba, 
where he is principal of Sagkeeng School which is on the Fort Alexander 
Indian Reserve in Manitoba. 

'64 ... Dr. Philip Guy Sanfacon, MD, and Mrs. Sanfacon (Donna 
Hathaway, DPHN'63), have moved from Vanburen, Maine to Burlington, 
Vermont, where Dr. Sanfacon has been appointed to the faculty of the 
University of Vermont as an assistant professor in the department of 
Medicine. 

'64 ... Miss Irene E. Biddington, R.N ., DNSA, has been appointed 
Director of Nursing Services at Georges Dumont Hospital in Moncton, 
N.B. 

'65 ... Douglas Oram, BA, is teaching at White Rock, B.C. 

'65 .... Dr. Douglas Trueman, MD, of Rothesay, N.B., received his 
Fellowship in Plastic Surgery at the Royal College of Physicians 
and Surgeons of Canada. He is now practising in Fredericton, N.B. 

'65 ... John Mroz, LLB, is presently supervisor of Mortgages and Real 
Estate with the Nova Scotia Trust Company in Halifax. He is married 
and has a son and a daughter. 

'65 ... Marjorie 0. Maclean, R.N., DNSA, has been appointed 
Community Centre Health nurse with the Mental Health Clinic in 
Fredericton, N.B. 

'65 ... Eric Hillis, BA, BEd'66, MA'72, and his wife, Laurie (Publicover) 
BA, BEd'66, are living in Edmonton where they are both graduate 
students at the University of Alberta. 

'65 ... Allen E. Dunsworth. BSc, MSc'67, recently received his PhD in 
Physics from McMaster University. He is presently with the National 
Research Council in Ottawa. 

'65 ... Dr. Sanford Berens, MD, is practising and teaching Radiology 
at Memorial Medical Centre, Savannah, Georgia. 
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'66 ... Mrs. Shirley E. Kabachia (Forbes), BEd., is living .in Nairobi, 
where she is engaged as a Tutorial Fellow in Kenyatta University College 
in the field of Educational Psychology. 

'67 ... Clare Christie, BA, is teaching at the New Options School in 
Halifax. 

'67 ... The Reverend Don Shipton, BA, and Mrs . Shipton (The 
Reverend Brenda Pierce, BA'68) are on the staff at Mount St. Vincent 
University working as a team of Chaplains. 

'67 ... Dr. Jean Pierre Huberman, MD, has finished two years army 
duty at Fort Carson, Colorado, and has opened up a practice in 
ophthalmology in Miami, Florida . He recently received his certification 
from the Board of Ophthalmology. 

'67 ... Stephen P. Cook, BA, LLB, (Tor), became a partner in the law 
firm of Hallett, Whitney and Patton in Hamilton, Bermuda, in October 
last year. 

'68 ... Keith Thompson, BA, MA'70, has been in England for the last 
two years working on his doctorate in Sociology at the London School 
of Economics . 

'68 ... Dr. Judith Huberman (Chown), MD, has received her Fellowship 
in Endocrinology and has been certified by the Board in Internal 
Medicine . She lives in Miami with her husband, Dr. Jean Huberman, and 
their two children . 

'68 . . . Mrs. Claudette Boucher (Savoie) DPHN, has completed her 
degree in Nursing at the University of Moncton and is presently clinical 
instructor at the Georges Dumont Hospital in Moncton. 

'68 ... George W. Archibald, BSc, obtained his PhD at Cornell 
University last year, and is at present in West Australia, where he is 
"gathering" cranes to bring back to his "Crane Trust" in Wisconsin . 

'69 ... Dr. Jim Boutilier, BA, PhD, ( Lond), left the University of the 
South Pacific in 1971 to take up an appointment as Assistant Professor 
of History at Royal Roads Military College, Victoria, B.C., He is just 
back from his second round-the-world trip and a summer in the Solomon 
Islands and Fiji, collecting material for a history of British Colonial 
policy in the Western Pacific. 

'69 .. . Dr. James Frederick Lawrence, BSc, PhD'72, and his wife Alice 
(Walker), Dip. Ed. '69, have moved to Ottawa where Dr. Lawrence is 
employed as a research scientist in the Department of National Health 
and Welfare. 

'69 .. . Louise Adams, BA, is now in Cologne, Germany. She is working 
with the Armco Steel Company as purchasing agent and stock controller. 

'69 . . . David George Schurman, BSc, is at present teaching Biology at 
St. Lawrence College in Quebec City . 

'69 ... Miss Brenda E. McAskill, BEd, is in North Sydney where she is 
teaching a class of trainable mentally retarded children. 

'69 .. David Paul Kraul, MSc, BSc (McMaster), received his PhD from 
Liverpool University in 1972. He is at present with the Bedford Institute 
in Dartmouth. 

'70 . .. William Hilberdink, BEd, is teaching a low I .Q. Class at 
Mitchell Park Boys High School in Blackwood, South Australia. His 
second child a daughter, was born July 13, 1972. 

'70 .. . W. Scott Hubley, BSc, has been appointed Employee Relation 
Assistant with Imperial Oil, Limited, at Halifax. He was formerly 
Employee relation Manager with Canada Packers in Charlottetown . 



'70 ... Bryne F. Emeneau, BSc, graduated from N.S . Technical College 
in 1972, and is now in Labrador City with the Iron Ore Company of 
Canada. He is foreman of Concentrator Operations. 

'71 ... Miss Jessie M. MacNeil, LLB, is at present with Crown 
Prosecutor's Office in the City of Vancouver. She recently completed 
articling with the law firm of Spring, Roberts and Company, receiving 
the highest mark of 94% in her class in Criminal Law. She is a native of 
New Glasgow, N.S. 

'71 ... Deborah Jewitt, BA, spent last year travelling in Europe and 
has now settled in Northampton, England where she is working as 
Archaelogical Conservation Assistant. 

'71 ... Miss Norma Ann Brown, DPHN, is a public health nurse on an 
Indian Reservation with the Department of Health and Welfare at 
Assumption, Alberta . 

'72 ... James D . McNeil, PhD, has accepted a position as environmental 
chemist at the Department of Agriculture research station in 
Summerland, B.C. 

Births 
Barry S. Corbett and Mrs. Corbett (Brenda Reynolds, BSc. 
Pharm'67) in Attleboro, Massachusetts, February 16, 1972, a 
daughter. 

Barry Macdonald and Mrs. Macdonald (Judith Smith, BSc. 
Pharm'67) in Sarnia, Ontario, March 9, 1972, a son . 

Ronald Greenfield, BSc. Pharm'67 and Mrs. Greenfield in 
Fredericton, N.B., July 19, 1972, a son. 

Dr. James Hickey, MD'69, and Mrs. Hickey in Halifax, in July 
1972, a daughter. 

John Stockhausen and Mrs. Stockhausen (Rebecca Florence 
Nash, BA'62), July 12, 1972, in Italy, a daughter. 

Stephen J. Smith and Mrs. Smith (Gillian Rowan-Legge, BA'65) 
in Halifax, August 1972, their second daughter. They live in 
Lancaster, Pennsylvania. 

Tony Pitts, MSc'66 and Mrs. Pitts (Dianne Lohnes, BA'66) in 
Toronto, August 25, 1972, a daughter. 

Edwin Ralph Rivenbank, DipEng'65, BEng, and Mrs. Rivenbank 
(Sandra Lee Skiffington, Dip.Physio'68), August 6, 1972, a 
daughter. They live in East Weymouth, Mass. 

Clinton Thompson, B.Eng.'70, P.Eng., and Mrs. Thompson in 
Maggatty, Jamaica, August 17, 1972, a son. 

Dr. Robert Cook and Mrs. Cook (Heather C. Jones, BEd'70) in 
Halifax, September 22, 1972, a daughter. 

Dr. Harold Yazer, BSc'68, MD'71, and Mrs. Yazer (MyraJacohson, 
DNSA, BNurs'68) in Sydney, September 19, 1972, a daughter. 
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Dr. Isaac Boniuk, MD'62, and Mrs. Boniuk in St. Louis, 
Missouri, September 18, 1972, a daughter. 

Stuart David Mclellan, LLB'69, and Mrs. Mclellan (Patricia 
Balloch, BA'67) in Vancouver, September 12, 1972, a daughter. 

Richard Speight, BSc'64, BEd'65, and Mrs. Speight (Nancy 
Johnston, BA, BEd'68), in Bridgewater, Nova Scotia, 
September 24, 1972, a son. 

Dr. Donald Himmelman, MD'71 and Mrs. Himmelman at 
Bridgewater, N.S., October 17, 1972, a daughter. 

David A. Milner, LLB'69, and Mrs. Milner in Amherst, October 
29, 1972, a son. 

Dr. John Crocker, BSc'62; MD'66, and Mrs. Crocker (Frances 
Cochran, BA'65, B Ed'66) October 17, 1972, a son. 

Raymond Docker, BSc'65, BA'66, BEd'67, and Mrs. Docker 
in Halifax, November 23, 1972, a son. 

Dr. Roland A. Perry, BSc'58, MD'61, and Mrs. Perry in Halifax, 
November 11, 1972, a son. 

Dr. David Morse, MD'72 ahd Mrs. Morse in Halifax, November 8, 
1972, a daughter. 

Dr. John P. Anderson and Mrs. Anderson (Betty Maclellan, 
Dip PHN'66), in Halifax, a daughter, November 1, 1972. 

Meng H. Tang, BSc'65, MD'69, and Mrs. Tang (Jean F. Inglis, 
DTSN'65, BN'68), in Boston, Mass., November 22, 1972, a son. 

Bernard Savoury and Mrs. Savoury, (Adele Beck, MD'66) in 
Charlottetown, P.E.1., November 29, 1972, a son. 

Dr. Archibald McCulloch and Mrs. McCulloch I (Elaine D. 
Walker, P.G.'68-'69) in Halifax, November 24, 1972, a son. 

James Lorway and Mrs. Lorway (Judith Sim, BEd'69) in 
Sydney, N.S., November 6, 1972, a son. 

Dr. John S. Christie, DDS'71, and Mrs. Christie in Halifax, 
November 1, 1972, a son. 

Gary Adshade and Mrs. Adshade (Sharon Stewart, Arts'65-'68) 
November 6, 1972, a daughter. 

Dr. William L. Buntain, MD'67, and Mrs. Buntain in Glendale, 
California, November 17, 1972, a daughter. 

Milton W. Zwicker, BComm'64, LLB'67, and Mrs. Zwicker 
(Anna Keenan, BNurs'65) in Orillia, Ontario, adopted son, 
December 12, 1972. 

Dr. Garth Christie, BSc(K)'61, MD'66, and Mrs. Christie (Carole 
Cassidy, BA'62) in Halifax, December 9, 1972, a son. 

Dr. George S. Zwicker, DDS'65, and Mrs. Zwicker in Halifax, 
December 27, 1972, a daughter. 



Dr. Charles M. McBride, MDCM'57, and Mrs. McBride (Mollie 
Elizabeth Allen, BSc'55) in Halifax, December 16, 1972, a 
daughter. They live in Houston, Texas. 

Gerald A. Hopkirk, BEd'68, MA'71, and Mrs. Hopkirk in 
Charlottetown, P.E.1., January 1, 1973, a daughter. 

John Hudson and Mrs. Hudson (Heather Sample, Dip.Ed.'68) 
in St. John's, Newfoundland, January 4, 1973, a daughter. 

Benajmin C. Smith, Dip. Eng., BSc'57, and Mrs. Smith, in 
Lunenburg, January 6, 1973, a son. 

Douglas G. Colquhoun and Mrs. Colquhoun, (Heather 
MacKenzie, Dip.Dent.Hyg'71), in Halifax, January 28, 1973, 
a son. 

Frederick Chenhall, Law'62-'63, and Mrs. Chenhall (Carolyn 
Tanner, BSc'62, BEd'63), in Halifax, January 3, 1973, a 
daughter. 

Gordon S. Stanfield, Med'64 - '67 and Mrs. Stanfield (Kathryn 
Tucker, BEd'65) in Halifax, February 12, 1973, a son . 

Dr. David Douglas, MD'65, and Mrs. Douglas (Barbara Carsley, 
Arts'61 - '63) in Halifax, February 20, 1973, a son. 

Marriages 
Margaret A. Cameron, BNurs.'72, to Roy A. Shortt, in Halifax, 
June 24, 1972. 

Maureen Amiro, BEd'63, of Pubnico, N.S., to Frederick Y. 
Mansell, June 24, 1972. 

Dominique LeRoy, BA'71, BEd'72, to John Teniere in Halifax, 
June 10, 1972. 

Jocelyn Michaud, PHN'69, to Jacques Levesque, in Moncton, 
July 15, 1972. 

Sandra Kempton to Donald Boisjoli, BComm'71, in Dartmouth, 
N.S., August 5, 1972. 

Carolle Poirier, BA, BEd'72, to William Karsten, in Dartmouth, 
in Summer, 1972. 

Lynda A. Harfield, BSc'72, to Richard M. Raine, at Shearwater, 
September 16, 1972. 

Kathleen Agnes Pratt, BA'70, to H. Curtis LeGrow, in St. John's, 
Newfoundland, September 16, 1972. 

Catherine Jean MacAulay, BScPharm'67, to David M. Etter, 
BScPharm'72 in Halifax, September 2, 1972. 

Suzanne M. Macintosh, BSc'67, to Philip John Rosson, in 
London, England, September 23, 1972. 
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Frances Emerson to G. Andrew Little, BComm'72, CA, 
September 1, 1972. They live in Richmond, B.C. 

Grace Cynthia Sheppard, B N urs'71, to Constable Vernon J. 
Feltham in St. John's, Newfoundland, October 28, 1972. 

Sharon Gay Mossman, BA'71, to Charles William Wilson, in 
Halifax, in October, 1972. 

Cheryl Colleen Sansom, BScPharm'71, to Lt. L .C. McDonough 
of Sherbrooke, Quebec, in Moncton, N.B., Fall, 1972. 

Leontine Stewart, BA'69, to Byford David Hopkins, in Halifax, 
October 14, 1972. They are living in Seabright, N.S. 

Marie Josee Mercier to Leo P.A. Savoie, BComm'69, in Quebec 
City, October 7, 1972. 

Jean McKibbon, DPHN'68, to Dennis A. Carisse, in Ottawa, 
November 18, 1972. 

Audrey Ruth Attis, BA'67, BEd (Tor.) to Irwin Edward 
Lampert, BSc'67, LLB (UNB), in Moncton, N.B., December 31, 
1972. 

Sharon Elizabeth Armsworthy, DNSA'71, to Patrick Lipton, in 
Edmonton, December 29, 1972. 

Joan Margaret Hattie, BA'64, to James A.A. MacKinnon, BA'64, 
in Halifax, December 30, 1972. 

Janice Elaine Zatzman, BA'68, to Michael Dean Orlansky of 
New York, in Saint John, in December, 1972. 

Judith Elizabeth Denyar, BA'69, BEd'70, to John Gregor 
Langley, BA'68, LLB'71, in Halifax, December 16, 1972. 

Darlene Frances Pitcher, BA'70, BEd'71, to Douglas William 
Bain, in Halifax, December 22, 1972. 

Jennifer Whiffen to David C. Owen, MA'69, in England, 
January, 1973. 

It's Important That 
YOU 

Support the Annual 
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Deaths 

Mrs. James Tupper (Heather Ann Maclean Arts '60-'61 
BEd (Mt.A.)) died in Dartmouth, N.S., Jui~ 17, 1972. ' 

Miss Ethel L. Barnstead, Arts '00 - '01, died in Toronto, July 
11, 1972. . 

Reverend W. Edward Aitken, BA '21, of Truro, died in Pointe 
Claire, Quebec, September 17, 1972. 

Dr. Leonard F. Sowden, DDS '56, died in Brisbane, Australia. 
September 1, 1972. 

Percy C. Henley, BA '31, LLB '35, died in Halifax, October 
22, 1972. 

The Reverend James Allen Glynn Firth, BA '39, BD, died in 
Toronto, October 24, 1972. 

Kenneth G. Chisholm, Eng '09, died in Halifax, October 30, 
1972. 

Rudd G. Hattie, BComm '38, died in Halifax, October 30, 1972. 

Miss Mary Louise Clayton, BA '13, died at her home in Halifax,, 
October 29, 1972. 

Dr. Frank Milne Blanchard, DDS '23, died in Winchester, 
Massachusetts, in October 1972. 

Dr. Harold S. Dolan, MDCM '23, died in Montreal, October 
16, 1972. 

Mrs. Louis William Little, the former Catherine Ann Hebb, 
BA '53, died in Dartmouth, N.S., November 6, 1972. 

The Reverend Macintosh Macleod, Arts '13, died in Halifax, 
November 15, 1972. 

Austin B. Hollebone, Arts & Eng. '53 - '64, died in Muskegan, 
Michigan, November 15, 1972. 

Dr. Calvin R. Avery, MDCM'56, died in St. John's, 
Newfoundland, November 1972. 

Russell L. Snodgrass, LLB '25, died in Baltimore, Maryland, 
November 4, 1972. 

Dr. Karl Dimock, DDS '19, formerly of Windsor, N.S., died in 
Halifax, December 1, 1972. 

David F. Oland, BSc'34, of West Paradise, died in Bridgetown, 
N.S., December 1, 1972. 

Dr. Vernon T. Parker, Arts '12 - '13, died in Stellarton, 
Pictou County, December 2, 1972. 

Miss Nellie May Campbell, BA '25, of Centreville, Pictou 
County, died in Medford, Mass., December 17, 1972. 

Judge John L. Crowe, LLB '33, died in Truro, December 18, 
1972. 
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Dr. William Mitchell Larsen, MDCM '54, died in Madison, 
Wisconsin, January 2, 1973. 

Margaret Ermina (Erma) Nelson, BA '20, died in Truro, 
January 19, 1973. 

Dr. John R. Macneil, MDCM '30, died in Glace Bay, January 
30, 1973. 

Stephen Russell, BSc '67, died in Halifax, January 30, 1973. 

Stuart David Mclellan, LLB '69, died in Vancouver, January 
4, 1973. 

Dr. Edmund J. Quinlan, MDCM '58, died in St. John's, 
Newfoundland, January 1,973. 

Dr. Allan R. Morton, MDCM '25, died in Halifax, February 1, 
1973. 

Thomas Bernard (Windy) McNeil!, LLB '50, died in Toronto, 
February 13, 1973. 

Mrs. Gordon S. Cowan, (Jean Rettie, Arts '31 - '32), died in 
Halifax, February 14, 1973. 

Dr. John Hamilton Lane Johnstone, OBE, BSc '12, MSc '14, 
PhD (Yale) of Halifax, died while vacationing in Mexico, 
February 14, 1973. 

Mrs. James Russell Oliver (Carol Seligman, BA '71) died in 
Halifax, February 1973. 

A. Reginald MacWilliam, Sci. & Eng. '53 - '58, died in Halifax, 
February 20, 1973. 

Rev. Chester Sutherland, BA '25, died in Montreal February, 1973. 
1973. 

Mrs. Peter Ranis (Vivian Ann Powell, Phys.Ed. '69 - '71) 
killed in a car accident, February 26, 1973. 

Harold Mcinnes, Arts '09 - '10 died in St. Catharines, Ontario, 
in February, 1973. 

Dr. Joseph A. McDonald, MDCM '33, died in Glace Bay, 
December 29, 1972. 

Mrs. Gerald Robertson, (Monica Mary O'Connor, Sp. Arts. '22 -
'28) died in Halifax, January 2, 1973. 

Dr. Jack Hammond, BSc '33, MDCM '35, died in Rome, New 
York, January 2, 1973. 



DALHOUSIE ANNUAL FUND 
DALHOUSIE UNIVERSITY 
HALIFAX , NOVA SCOT IA 

Gifts are deductible for income tax purposes. 

Cheques should be made payable to Dalhousie University, except by 
residents of the United States who should make their cheques payable 
to The Dalhousie University Foundation, Inc. 

Name ___ _ _ _ ______ ___ ________ _ _ 

Address 

Total Gift: $ _________ _ 

Enclosed : $ ______ __ _ 

Balance : $~---------

To be paid in ---- -------

Gifts may be designated as follows: 

Law 
Medicine 
Dentistry 

D 
D 
D 

Unrestricted D 
Arts & Science 
Graduate Studies 
Health Professions 

D 
D 
D 

Other ----- ---------------------------------------- -----------

Alumni should return this gift card to the Alumni and Fund Office Dalhousie University, Halifax, Nova Scotia 
except Residents of the United States who should return their gift card to Mr. Howard C. Glube, Treasurer, The 
Dalhousie University Foundation Inc., 5101 39th Avenue, Long Island City, New York, N.Y. 11104 

RESIDENCE ROOMS 
FURNISHING REPORT 

Howe Hall 
Number of rooms previously reported 
Additional rooms furnished 

TOTAL 
Shirreff Hall 

Numbers of rooms previously reported 
Additional rooms furnished 

TOTAL 

Alumni wishing to donate a room in Howe Hall or the new 
wing of Sherriff Hall are asked to send their cheques for 
$300.00 payable to "Dalhousie University" to the Alumni 
Office along with the inscription they would like to have on 
the plaque for their room. 
United States residents should make their cheques payable 
to "The Dalhousie University Foundation, Inc." and mail 
them to Mr. Howard C. Glube, Treasurer, 5101 - 39th 
Avenue, Long Island City, New York, 11104. 

78 
0 

78 

33 
2 

35 

For My Parents 

Nora and Frank Cahill 

in Thanks 

For Support and Understanding 

from 

Joan Cahill, BSc '53, MSc '55, MD '63 

Furnished in Memory of 

Lulu R. Berry 
Arthur G. Berry 
Olive C. Berry 

by 

Dorothie Berry Knoblauch, BA '26, MA '30 

ALUMNI CONTRIBUTIONS FROM 1 JANUARY 1972 TO 31 DECEMBER 1972 

ANNUAL_ FUND 

MEDICAL SCHOOL CENTENNIAL FUND 

1962 CAMPAIGN 

MISCELLANEOUS GIFTS RECEIVED BY BUSINESS OFFICE 

DALHORIZONS 

TOTAL 

43,383.20 

28,660.00 

450.00 

20,349.00 

233,590.24 

$326,432.44 

No. of Gifts 

1,189 

170 

6 

143 

712 

2,250 
--
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MEMORIAL FUND ESTABLISHED 

From time to time at Dalhousie contributions have been 
made to the University as a memorial subscription in honour 
of some student or former student. Until now there has been 
no proper into which these funds could be channelled. 
Because of these occurrences a Dalhousie Memorial Bursary 
Fund had been established. 

The existence of the fund will be commemorated by a 
book of remembrance to be located in a prominent place in 
the University (e.g. the rotunda of the Arts and Administra-
tion Building or in the Library). Names of persons in whose 
memory contributions of twenty-five dollars or more, made 
by relatives, friends, individuals or groups, to the Memorial 
Fund will be recorded in the book, along with the date of 
their birth and death. The pages would be turned on a regular 
basis. 

All money contributed to the Fund will be invested by the 
Board of Governors and only the investment income will be 
awarded. The award will be available to any full time 
Dalhousie student, already registered and in attendance at 
classes, who can show a need for additional support over and 
above the resources of the Provincial and Federal Loans or 
University scholarships. 

All contributions to the Memorial Fund will be directed 
through the Dalhousie Annual Fund. Any Alumni wishing 
further information could get in touch with the Alumni 
Office, Student Union Building, Dalhousie University. 
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